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May 20, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

This letter transmits an ordinance for King County Council action authorizing the King County Executive to execute a Project Partnership Agreement with the United States Army Corps of Engineers, Seattle District (Corps) and the Washington State Department of Natural Resources (WADNR) for construction, monitoring, and maintenance of the North Wind’s Weir Ecosystem Restoration Project (Project).

The North Wind’s Weir Project is a critically important ecosystem restoration project located on the lower Duwamish River.  It is scheduled for construction this summer starting in July.  It was first identified through the large-scale, multi-phase Duwamish/Green Ecosystem Restoration Project, initiated with the Corps in 1994.  

The North Wind’s Weir Project will create over two acres of restored intertidal estuary, including a backwater slough and marsh areas with integral habitat benches supporting native vegetation.  Based on its scientific merit, the North Wind’s Weir site was also recognized in the council-endorsed WRIA 9 Salmon Habitat Plan as a top priority, crucial to the survival of juvenile fish migrating to the ocean and to the recovery of the Chinook population in this watershed.  The final Project will incorporate recreational features including interpretive signage, a trail to the river, and a small boat hand-launching area.  

King County acquired the 2.6 acres of property that is the proposed location of the North Wind’s Weir Project in 2001, through an inter-jurisdictional effort that leveraged state and regional funding with monies from the county, City of Seattle, and City of Tukwila.  The county began removing contaminated soils from the site, a legacy of its industrial past, in 2004 in preparation for project implementation.

The County Council previously authorized the Executive to enter into a similar agreement in June 2006.  However, following council action in 2006, additional hazardous materials were identified on the site.  This finding necessitated a major cleanup effort by King County.  This effort, funded primarily by a Salmon Recovery Funding Board grant, was completed during 2007-2009.  Now, with a Certificate of Cleanliness in hand, the construction of the project can proceed once the Project Partnership Agreement is authorized.

The primary purposes of the Project Partnership Agreement are to:  1) establish responsibilities and commitments of the parties for provision of lands for the project, and for funds for construction, monitoring, adaptive management, and long-term maintenance, including financial/cost share responsibilities (see below); and 2) state in writing the parties’ formal agreement on decision-making roles, responsibilities and resolving any disputes that may arise.

Key provisions of the Project Partnership Agreement are as follows:

· Construction of the Project will begin in summer 2009 and be completed in 2010, with monitoring occurring in 2011, 2012 and 2014.

· Total project costs are estimated at $3,437,545 and are to be paid 65 percent by the Corps and 35 percent by the county.  The total estimated match requirement for the county is estimated at $1,203,141.

· The county’s match requirement will be fulfilled by providing $161,483 in cash, $612,000 in real estate interests (property acquired for the project site), and $429,658 in in-kind labor.  No additional appropriations are needed.

· The WADNR is a non-funding partner whose participation is required due to its retained interests in the waterways and shorelines of the State.  Its sole affirmative obligation under the Project Partnership Agreement is to provide access to the project site for construction, monitoring and adaptive management, and any necessary future monitoring and maintenance.

· Throughout the duration of the Project Partnership Agreement, the Corps is obligated to consult with the county, but the Corps retains final discretion over all matters relating to the Project, including its construction, monitoring and establishing the standards for the county's long-term maintenance and repair of the project.

The enclosed letter from Burien Mayor Joan McGilton, Chair of the WRIA 9 Recovery Forum, commits the forum to work with King County to obtain grant funds if, in the unlikely event, final non-federal cost shares exceed current available funds.  Following completion of the monitoring of this important project in 2015, King County intends to surplus this site to the City of Tukwila wherein it is located.  The agreement has been forwarded to Corps Headquarters in Washington D.C. for approval and delegation of signature authority for the Corps Seattle District Engineer to execute the Project Partnership Agreement.  If you have any questions or need more information, please feel free to call Mark Isaacson, Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.

Thank you for considering this ordinance.  I recommend that the council approve it.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive
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